
Astronomy of colonial Mexico 
 
Although it is well known that Mesoamerican peoples had some remarkable astronomical 
knowledge, little information is known about astronomy of colonial Mexico. The practical part of this 
discipline came to the New World with the sailors, but formal education began officially in 1540, 
when the Augustinian Friar Alonso de la Veracruz began to explain geocentric astronomical 
concepts in the Colegio Mayor attached to the convent established by his order in Tiripetío, 
Michoacán. 

 
Friar Alonso de la Veracruz 

 
In 1557 this figure was part of the first professors of the Royal University of Mexico. To accelerate 
his student’s learning, in that year he published Physica Speculatio, where he worked on various 
issues of Aristotelian physics. That book included as Appendix the Sphaera's Tractatus, geocentric 
astronomy text written in the 13th century by Giovanni Campano of Novara. This text was the first 
book of astronomy published in America. Although his teaching was attached to orthodoxy, he 
included two mention of heliocentric astronomy, which at that time was remarkable. 
 
During the 16th century there were other mentions of astronomical education in novo Hispanic 

schools. In 1574 because of the needs of his students, another European astronomical text was 

printed in the Colegio de San Ildefonso in Mexico City. At that time, also reports of observations 

began to be produced – mainly about lunar eclipses-made in different populations of the Viceroyalty 

of New Spain, leaving mostly manuscripts and then saved within Spanish archives for strategic 

reasons. 

In 1606, the cosmographer Enrico Martinez published in New Spain's capital the Repertory Times, 
where in addition to the explanations of the geocentric model of the universe, included the first 
canon of solar and lunar eclipses published in America. He calculated all eclipses that would occur 
between 1606 and 1620, and adapted them to the circumstances of Mexico City. In those same 
years, other characters wrote several manuscripts dealing with astronomical themes. 
 



 
Enrico Martínez 

 
In 1637 the chair of astronomy and mathematics was opened at the Royal and Pontifical University 
of Mexico, which was the first American University to do so. The teacher was the religious 
Mercedarian Diego Rodriguez, who taught for over 30 years. In addition to it, he left many 
manuscripts where he worked in astronomy and mathematics and built several instruments used for 
observations 
 

 
Chairs of Astronomy 

 
According to documents from the middle 17th century, some of the books that were to mark 
astronomical modernity were already circulating in the capital of New Spain and in other major 
towns of the country. Texts have been identified as Copernicus’, some works of Kepler, Galileo and 
some other less known authors like Longomontano, Reinhold and other European astronomers who 
were changing the paradigm of geocentrism by that of heliocentrism. 
 



In 1690 Carlos de Siguenza y Gongora, who was also Chair Professor of Astronomy and 
Mathematics, published in Mexico City his Libra astronómica y philosóphica, where he defended 
the existence of comets as natural bodies, stripped of all astrological interpretation, which was not 
the rule in the academic world of the time, nor in New Spain and many parts of Europe. This 
character has already used telescopes to make observations, which made them high quality and 
reliability. 

 
Carlos de Sigüenza y Góngora 
 

Telescopic observations, especially of comets, were frequent in the 18th century in New Spain as 
there are several documents that talk about it. 
 
Public education of heliocentrism, and therefore of modern astronomy, began in Mexico around 
1765, and although it was still caring religious orthodoxy, banned by the Catholic Church since 
1616, it gradually strengthen between Novohispanians interested in science, so that in the end of 
the 18th century, significant intellectuals of our country had already accepted it as a physical reality. 
 
The year 1769 represented a watershed concerning the astronomical knowledge in New Spain. On 

June 3rd of that year, there was a transit of Venus across the Sun, an event of global importance, 

since its accurate observation could help determine the distance separating the Earth from the Sun 

On this occasion French and Spanish astronomers came to observe in the southern Baja California 

Peninsula. Despite the numerous challenges presented to them, including the death of most of 

them, they reached their scientific objective, and along with those obtained in that place by Joaquin 

Velazquez de Leon, and with his colleague and countryman Antonio Alzate, who observed from 

Mexico City, data was published in Paris and made public to the international astronomical 

community. Because of that fact, the work of Mexican astronomer was often known in Europe since 

the Academy of Sciences published some. 

Velázquez de León, Alzate, Antonio de León y Gama and Ignacio Bartolache were the main 

Mexican astronomers in the late 18th century. Thanks to them there were observations of solar and 

lunar eclipses, Jupiter's satellites eclipses and other astronomical events, but most of all were those 

who fought to introduce modern science teaching in the leading academic institutions of the 

country. This really began in an institution created by request of Velázquez De Leon, the Royal 

Mining Seminar of Mexico City, where from 1796 future Mexican engineers and scientists began 

being taught astronomy, physics, mathematics and modern chemistry on regular basis. 


